Surname Files Drawer in the Reference Office: Morris County Library

Aber

The Aber Heritage in Randolph Township (N.J.) by Richard Irwin. (2 copies) An 8 page typescript covering the years 1754 to the twentieth century.

Ackerman

D.A. D. Newsletter (David Ackerman Descendants-1662) vol. 19, no.1, Dec. 1980. D.A. D. is a family association which was founded in 1962 to commemorate the 300th anniversary of the arrival in Nieuw Amsterdam of David Ackerman, his wife Lysbeth and their six children.

Agin

A story on the Agin family published in Ringos: a monthly magazine devoted to the history of Ringos, N.J., vol.1, no.1, April 1889.

Alward/Alwood Family

Samuel Alward House from the National Register of Historic Places, Morris County, N.J. Alward, Allward, Allwood, Allwood, Aileward from the Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey, January, 1945.

Alwood, Alward in the Mendham Township Tax Ratables lists, September 1778-80. Alwood from the Registers, Minutes and History of the First Presbyterian Church, Morristown, N.J.

Alward from Family Records: or, Genealogies of the First Settles of Passaic Valley, 1852.

Apgar

The Apgar Association Family Newsletter, Issue 7, November 1985. Apgar, Frank L. History of Morris County, v.2, pages 442-3. Apgar, I.W. History of Morris County, v. 2, page 439.

Armour

Charles Winfield Armour (born July 31, 1848-died August 23, 1919) Old resident of town (Morristown) dies. Daily Record, August 25, 1919 page 1 Armour, Charles Winfield. Died. New York Times, Aug. 25, 1919, p. 11. Armour, Charles Winfield. Will for Probate. New York Times, Oct. 8, 1919, p. 11. Armour, Carrie. Died. New York Times, Feb. 11, 1900, page 7. Armour, Ella J. Died. New York Times, March 31, 1916, page 11. Armour, Ella J. C. Estates Appraised. New York Times, Aug. 16, 1916. Charles Winfield Armour. Necrology. Proceedings of the New Jersey Historical Society, volume iv, 1919. Armour, Chas. W. and Ella J.C. 1910 U.S. Census. Morris Township, N. J. Charles Watson Armour (born June 10, 1857-died March 22, 1927) C.W. Armour dies; Kansas City packer. New York Times March 23, 1927, p. 25. Armour left \$1,100,000. New York Times, March 31, 1927. Charles W. Armour. <u>www.findagrave.com</u> Armour, Rebecca C. Obituary. New York Times, October 18, 1929, page 23. The Saga of the Armour Family in Kansas City, 1870-1900 by Edwin D. Shutt

Morristown's Forgotten Past "The Gilded Age" by John W. Rae Errors on pages 30,31, 101,114,115 confusing these 2 Armours.

Arnold

Copy of Sept 1792 document regarding the debt of Ziba Arnold from the Local History Collection of the Morristown-Morris Twp. Library.

Arnold, Stephen

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Baker

The Baker Family of Morris County, Warren County, Sussex County and Newark, N.J. Prepared by Joseph W. Baker, 2011.

Ballew

The Ballew Family Journal. Issues: no.9, Spring 1989; no.10, Spring 1990; no. 11, Spring 1991; no. 13, Spring 1993.

Barnes

Helen Barnes Day, compiled by Robert A. Illig, Rock Ridge Lake, Denville, N. J., July 31, 1976. Contains brief biographical information on patriots of the American Revolution and the relationship they bear to current residents of Rock Ridge Lake. Names included: Major William Cornell, Private John Townsend, Patriot Nathan Hale, Colonel John Tenbroeck, Colonel Stephen Hunt, Lieutenant Abraham Terhune, Sergeant Gad Talcott, Corporal Luke Adams, Private Thomas Conklin, Jr., Private Henry Dusenbery, Private Jacob Morris, Private John Stacy, John Carnan, Andrew Corsa, Private John Stewart, Private Ebenezer Phillips, Private Oliver Willard and Private Moses Foster. Helen E. Barnes (1886-1983) obituary published in the Morris Gazette (Morris County Historical Society newsletter) October 1983.

Bates

Thomas Bates of Hanover, New Jersey: Setting the Record Straight. *The Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey* (85:99-106, Sept. 2010) & (86:28-37, Jan. 2011).

Beach

Beach Family from *Rockaway Records of Morris County*, 1902.
Beach Glen Mine from *Abandoned Iron Mines of Jefferson & Rockaway Townships*, Morris County, N.J., 1992. Other information on the mine.
Beach, Clarence H., obituary, from the New York Times, Feb, 16, 1921, page 9.
Beach name in William S. Stryker's Record of Officers and Men of N.J. in the Civil War, 1861-1865.

Berg

Augustus Berg. Slain man proves to be "racketeer": identify body found at East Hanover as that of Augustus Berg, Union City Beer Runner, had been arrested nine times. Daily Record, February 25, 1932, page 1.

Augustus Berg. Held in Jersey slaying, two men seized in Paterson taken to Morristown. New York Times, February 27, 1932, page 8.

Gustave P. Berg. . New Jersey, Births and Christenings Index.

Gustave Berg. 1900 US Census.

Gustav Berg. 1910 US Census.

August Berg. 1930 US Census.

Gustav Berg. US City Directories.

Berry

Berry Families of Morris County: Nov. 2013. Contents: Freeholder list, 1752; Will Abstracts, 1790-; County Probate 1790-1899; Maps, 1852 and 1868; War Damage Claims; Supreme Ct Cases; Colonial Marriages; Census Records; Militia List & Pequannock Town Book

Berry, David C. History of Morris County New Jersey, vol. 2, pages 177-178. Newspaper articles:

Berry, Aaron Obituary from the Dover Index Jan. 1, 1897 page 4.

Berry, Milo H. who went south in 1845 from the Dover Daily Journal Sept. 11, 1895 pg.1

Berry, S. H. horse and carriage accident from the Dover Index Aug. 28, 1895 pg. 5

Berry, Titus Obituary from the Dover Daily Journal Aug.19, 1895 pg 1

Berry, Titus Obituary In Memoriam from the Dover Daily Journal Aug 21, 1895 pg.1

Blachly

The Blachly Family of Morris County, New Jersey: a narrative genealogy. With a summary of the socialist writings of Dr. Cornelius Camden Blachly (Blatchly). by Faith W. Eckler, 2012.

Blackwell

William B. Blackwell deceased: proprietor of Ravenswood Farm passed away yesterday at his home. Daily Record, Dec. 1, 1915, page 1.

Died, Blackwell. Daily Record, Dec. 2, 1915, page 6.

Wm. B. Blackwell dead: Union Club member who sued John Mayer, Jr., for \$200,000. New York Times, Dec. 1, 1915, page 13.

Died, Blackwell. New York Times, Dec. 3, 1915, page 11.

Mr. William Bayard Blackwell, grandson of the late Chief Justice Green, died at Ravenswood. New Jersey Law Journal, vol. 39.
Married. Bogert-Blackwell. New York Times, Jan. 25, 1902, page 9.
Says rich friend stole wife's love: W. B. Blackwell, Union Club member sues John Mayer Jr., for \$200,000. New York Times, Nov. 17, 1914, page 7.
Mrs. Blackwell in Idaho. New York Times, April 5, 1915, page 6.
Real estate news: Ravenswood Farm sold. Brooklyn Daily Eagle, Sept. 15, 1928, pg. 15.
Blackwell. Genealogical and Family History of Southern New York and the Hudson River Valley.

Blowers, Robert

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Bockoven

Bockoven Genealogy, from the collection of Mrs. Raymond Vanderhoff, Bernardsville, N. J. for the use of the Basking Ridge chapter of the D.A.R., undated 113 page manuscript.

Jacob Bockoven Family in The Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey, January 1980, vol.55, no. 1, pp.39-40.

Bockoven Genealogy, 1763-1846. Morris Area Genealogy Society Newsletter, vol.29, no.4, Dec. 2016, page 8.

Boudinot

Inventory of widow of Thomas Boudinot, Oct. 13, 1845 Boudinot v. Winds (source?) Boudinot v. Leonard (source?)

Bowne

William Bowne and his descendants. The Jerseyman, February and May, 1901.

Brittin

Original deed dated March 7, 1904, between Alexander and Ella S. Reed (wife), Helen L. Reed (widow) and Ella C. Brittin, Madison, N. J. Includes hand drawn survey of the house lot of Ella C. Brittin on Green Village Road.

Brown

Ancestry chart of Robert Douglas Brown of Cheyenne, Wyoming accompanied by a letter from Mrs. Robert D. Brown (April 21, 1983) who visited the Morris County Library to research this chart.

Ghost whisperings (Tranquility Farm, Peter Brown's Tavern, Hardin family in Chester, N. J.) Black River Journal, Late Summer 2016, pages 54-57.

Brown, Ezra

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Budd

Budd family in New Jersey from History of Medicine in New Jersey, and of its Medical Men, from the settlement of the Province to A.D. 1800, by Stephen Wickes, 1879, pages 171-182.

Letter from the Budd Family Association dated January 1983 with an errata sheet for the publication The Budd Family 1981(owned at MCL titled Three Centuries of Budds in America).

Photocopies of various documents concerning the Budd family including "An Act to divorce Stephen Budd from his wife Susan Elizabeth Budd, Feb. 23, 1843".

John Budd of Rye, New York, "the colonizer" of Black River and John Budd from Philadelphia called "John of Whippany". There two Johns had a common ancestor. Chester, New Jersey: a scrapbook of history 1713-1971, page 13.

Budd. Early Germans of New Jersey. pages 274-277.

For one family, past is very much alive. Daily Record, September 25, 1988, p.A1.

Burnet

Matthias Burnet Sr. (d. Oct. 17, 1783), paper completed as a class assignment by Julie P. Jacobus in November, 1985.

Burnet, Ichabod, marriage form the Morristown Palladium, 1810

Burnet Homestead 100 Rosedale Ave. from the Madison Senior Services Newsletter, September 2019.

Camron, Alexander

see NJ Mauscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Canfield

Will of Benjamin O. Canfield of Morristown, copy dated 1884. Canfield & Losey (dba Canfield & Co) & bibliography of articles from Palladium of Liberty Canfield, Eunice, obituary from the Morristown Palladium, 1810

Carhart

A handwritten genealogy copied from a Bible that may have belonged to John M. Carhart of Newark, N. J. Copied by George H. Coulthand, historian, First Memorial Presbyterian Church, Dover, NJ in 1974.

Carmichael

Letter about Archibald Carmichael who lived in Alloway, Ayrshire, Scotland and left Scotland to fight in the US Civil War. Letter dated April 25, 1987.

Cary

Henry Cary's Book, a copy published in the Morris Area Genealogy Society Newsletter, vol. 5, no. 4, December 1992. Lists birth, marriage and death dates for the early settlers of Mendham and the families that migrated from Mendham to Pennsylvania.

Chamberlain

Handwritten notes on the Chamberlain family dated 1975.

Tombstone records of the Headley family burying ground, Weldon Road, Jefferson, NJ with the family names Allen, Allison, Black, Castmore and Chamberlain copied from Tombstone Inscriptions and Records Church Family and Private Cemeteries in Jefferson Twp, Morris County NJ (Glass Case HR929.374974 Bro)

Chapman

See also Towe Original bond and mortgage by John and Emma Chapman to James R. Voorhees, dated January 30, 1896, for property in Willow Street, Morristown, N. J.

Charlton, Charles

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Applications

Clark

Family history of the Henry Clark family of Morristown, N. J., compiled by Mary Naomi Clark Martin. Undated manuscript.

A Record of the Lands and Past Descendants of Henry and Anne Clark, 1909. Abraham Clark published in Stories of New Jersey, New Jersey Writers' Project, Work Projects Administration, 1941-2.

Cobb

The Cobb Family (principally from Crayon's Rockaway Records) by unknown author dated 9/10/59, revised 12/25/6?

Note: Morris County Library owns *Rockaway Records of Morris County, N. J.* by J. Percy Crayon with an entry on The Cobb Family on Pages 276-280.

Cobb, Andrew Lemuel, obituary in Proceedings New Jersey Historical Society, New Series, v. VII, n. 4. pages 316-7.

Cobb, Thomas

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Cockrem, Daniel

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Coe

The Coe Family in Randolph Twp. by unknown author who lists his source as *Robert Coe, Puritan: His Ancestors and Descendants, 1340-1910.*

The Coe Family. Handwritten family tree by unknown author.

Military records (Revolutionary War) for Benjamin, Ebenezer, Jared and Peter Coe.

Coe family & Dickerson family (as it relates to Coe) from *Genealogical and Memorial History of the State of New Jersey* and *Constitution and Government of the Province and State of New Jersey*.

Letters concerning the Coe family from unknown author in Los Angeles, California dated June 28, 1958.

Worksheet of The National Society of the Sons of the American Revolutions about the Coe family.

Pension applications for Dickerson.

Coe Family Bible Records from unknown source.

Colfax, Robert

see NJ Manuscripts Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Condit

Jemima Condict – a Colonial Dame published in The Crossroads, by The New Jersey Historical Society, vol. XIV, no. 2, November, 1976. Jemima Condict was born August 24, 1755, the third of Daniel and Ruth Condit's eight children. Throughout her life Jemima spelled her last name Condict while her parents preferred Condit. Birth and Death Records (Condit Family) Morris County, N. J. 1740-1964 The Condit Family copied from Biographical and Genealogical History, pp.739-741.

Cooke

Hester Mahieu Cooke: the French flower that bloomed at Plymouth by Florence Roe Wiggins published in the Daughters of the American Revolution Magazine, pp. 120-121, 168, undated.

Jane Peer and John Cook, both of Pequannock, married First Presbyterian Church of Morristown, October 4, 1772. "The Record" church magazine, v.1, no. 3, Mar. 1980.

Cooper (missing)

see also Seward

Original letter dated May 7, 1888, Flanders, N. J., regarding Cooper property in Morris County, N. J. (missing)

Hand drawn survey of Slaght farm "Surveyed Oct. 1888 to obtain correct lines", William S. Cory. Return address on envelope: W.H. Seward, 103 Cedar St., N.Y. *(missing)*

Coursen

Spotlight on history: Lt. Samuel S. Coursen, Madison's Medal of Honor Recipient. Madison Historical Society Newsletter, February 2019.

Officer wins top medal. New York Times, June 16, 1951, page 2.

Samuel Streit Coursen. www.findagrave.com

W. Melville Course is dead; partner in Haskins & Sells, 70. New York Times, February 5, 1961, page 80.

Wallace M. Coursen (and family). Madison, NJ. 1940 Census.

Crane

see also Woodruff

The Crane Family land conveyances by dates 1758-1950's by unknown author dated 9/30/59.

Benjamin Crane Homestead Farm from *Boonton's First Woman Physician* by Alex Fowler.

The Ancestry and Descendants of Daniel Prince Crane of New Jersey. 8 page sample and index of this CD-ROM available for free download at:

http://www.condortales.com/bookpages/index.html

Abstracts of Partitions and Divisions of Morris County Estates filed at Morristown, NJ 1785-1907. Crane, page 302, index.

Wellie Silverthorn Crane. Certificate of Death, District of Columbia, Oct. 25, 1917.

Crane, Jonathan

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Cresson

Pierre Cresson: the Huguenot of Staten Island, Pennsylvania and New Jersey Progeny including De La Plaine and Demarest lines. Compiled by Elmer Garfield Van Name, Gloucester County Historical Society, Woodbury, N. J., 1968.

Cross

Letter and diagram of Bearfort (Cross Castle) by Mrs. Delanoy, a grand-daughter of Richard James Cross. Photocopy has cut off the date of the letter.

Current

Family of Matthew Current who married Jane Wilson Call, Bourbon County, Kentucky. Compiled by Martha Belle Hall, Myrtle Rion and William R. McCann, May 8, 1955.

Cutler

Historical Review of Persons connected with the Cutler Homestead. One typewritten sheet covering 1782-1854. No information about the source of this page. *This family tree has iron roots in Morris*. Daily Record, July 3, 1983.

Darcy

John S. Darcy, born Hanover Township, Morris County, N. J. February 24th, 1788 and died in Newark October 22, 1863. The History of Newark, N. J. pp.294-295. Darcy, John Stevens, 1788-1863. A New Jersey Biographical Index, p. 197 Death of Gen. Darcy. New York Times, Oct 23, 1863, p.1. Famous New Jersey Mason John S. Darcy. <u>www.mastermason.com</u> The Newark Overland Company by Philip C. Marshall. Proceeding of the New Jersey Historical Society. July 1952, pp. 173-187.

Davis, Thomas

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Day, Moses

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Deats

Hiram Edmund Deats (1870-1963): a link to the past. Hunterdon Historical Newsletter, vol. 22, no.1, Winter 1986, pages 473-486.

DeCamp

DeCamp Genealogy. Laurent De Camp, of New Utrecht, N. Y., 1664 and his Descendants. Compiled by George Austin Morrison. Albany, N. Y.: Joel Munsell's Sons, 1900.

One Branch of the DeCamp family in America: the descendants of Edward DeCamp who was descended from Laurens Janssen DeCamp of New Utrecht. Compiled by Catherine Crook de Camp, no date.

DeCamp: Chillon Ford son of Joseph DeCamp.... Correspondence.

Decker

The Decker Family 1801-1930's., Sketch of dower of Sarah Decker from the Surrogates Office, Morristown dated 6/9/59.

DeMott

Original of Assignment of Mortgage between Julia K. DeMott. Executrix of Frederick A. DeMott dated June 30, 1881.

Dewall, Thomas

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Dickerson

The Dickerson Family from Rockaway Records of Morris County, N. J. Families, by J. Percy Crayon.

Dickerson & Dickinson descendants of Philemon Dickerson by Wesley L. Baker, 1978. Mourning the loss of an institution: when the Dickersons' grocery store closed for the last time, the community lost a piece of itself. Star Ledger, October 17, 2018, page A17.

Dixon

The Dixon Family: conveyances of land, Rockaway Valley Cemetery dates, Crayon's Rockaway Records, Morristown County Clerk's Office Marriage Records, Surrogate's Office, Visit with Mr. Homer Dixon at his home (1960?), Rockaway Valley Church-Organization.

The Dixon Family, copied by H.W. D. from original made by Laura Freeman and in possession of Noble Van Ness, dated August 17, 1926. Notes and Questions by C. G. Dixon dated 12/10/1960

Doland

see Walton Peter Doland, Revolutionary War soldier, buried at Walton Family Burial Ground

Donalson, James

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications.

Douglas, Simon

History of freed slave offers lessons for today and tomorrow. Star Ledger, March 6, 2018, page 14.
Honoring Douglas, a New Jersey iconic citizen. The Record (Bergen) Feb. 11, 2018, page 3.
The legend of Simon Douglas, The Record (Bergen) Feb 8, 2018, page A7.
Ex-slave loses home but he can live there. New York Times, Apr. 20, 1949, page 19.
Fund to save ex-slave's home. New York Times, May 7, 1949 page. 19.
Former slave dies at 107. New York Times, March 9, 1950, page 29.
1930 U.S. Census. Simon Douglas, Fairview, N.J. Ancestry.
1940 U.S. Census. Simon Douglas, Fairview, N. J. Ancestry.
Simon Douglass: birth, death, burial with articles about his life. www.findagrave.com
Hoar, Jay. Selected bibliography and brief biography. Maine State Library, www.maine.gov/msl

Doyle, Henry *see* NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Drake, Cornelius

Drake, Nicholas

see NJ Manuscripts File

Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Duane

Relatives of Frank Dwan (Duane) who perished on the Titanic. Obituaries, U.S. Census records, World War I draft cards, Morris County Surrogate's probate file records of Dwan (Duane) descendants in the U.S.

Earls (Earl)

The Earls Family, early deeds, 1789-1887. Includes one land survey.

Ebeling

Morris County Historic Sites Survey Denville Township: 565 Openaki Rd purchased by Ebeling in 1912 Denville's Union Hill (Images of America) portrait and photo of home. page 62 Dogs against Darkness: the story of the Seeing Eye. Ebeling on pages 102-3 & 116-7. Today's Animal Health (July/August 1980) Ebeling with photo. 1930 US Census for Willi H. Ebeling 1942 Draft Registration for Willi Henry Ebeling Morris County Surrogate Court records for Ebeling.Willi Ebeling, 79, of the Seeing Eye. Obituary: New York Times, 12/13/1961, pg.43.Willi H. Ebeling of Denville, official of Seeing Eye, Inc. Obituary: Daily Record, 12/13/1961, page 2.

Eicher

Eicher, Rudolph & Agnes, obituaries:

Randolph Tp. Crash Victims Buried Here, Daily Record (Morristown) April 30, 1958. Jersey Couple Killed in Ohio, Star Ledger (Newark), April 28, 1958, p.4. Various records: World War I & II draft registration, occupation as an artist and samples of his work, death records Mercy Medical Center, Springfield, Ohio

Ely

Ely Family Newsletter Available (Ely Heritage). Morris Gazette, October 1984.

Emmell

Re-dedication of Emmell Heywood's grave. .Madison Historical Society Newsletter September 2018, p. 2.

The Civil War Journal of Private Heyward Emmell (catalog record) book owned at the Morris County Library.

Emmel, Hayward C. Civil War Veteran Grave Sites. Gone to Wear the Victor's Crown: Morris County, New Jersey and the Civil War, page 197.

Emmell, Hayward G. Soldier Details from The National Park Service.

Emmell, George

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Epstein

M. Epstein, who founded local store, is dead Daily Record December 29, 1943.
Morris Epstein dry goods (map) from 1918 Sanborn, Morristown, N. J.
Morris County Surrogate for the name Epstein
Tradename filing for the name Epstein Maurice N at the County of Morris 4/30/1917 for
"The Fair". Picture of "The Fair" which preceded Epstein's Department Store.
Listing of Epstein Morris in the Morristown Business Directory 1918
Epstein, Maurice: World War I and World War II draft registrations
Census Records
Index of articles from The Daily Record on Epstein's from 1992 to1998

Esler, Coonrod

see NJ Manuscripts File

Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Applications

Este

Biographical sketch of Louisa Miller Este published in 1803 in the Baltimore Sun. Judge David Kirkpatrick Este was born in Morristown, N. J., in 1785. Kirkpatrick and Miller families also included.

Farrand

The Farrand Family 1774-1846. Note: 1846 Henry D. Farrand served as sheriff, Morris County. Farrand, Bethuel in Proceedings New Jersey Historical Society, v. VII, New Series, 1923 pages 33-34.

Finley, William

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Fisher

The Fisher Family of Amwell, Hunterdon County, N. J. Ringos: a monthly magazine devoted to the history of Ringos, vol. 1, no. 1, April, 1889, pages 9-13.

Force, Joseph

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Ford

The Remarkable Life and Illustrious Family of Grace Kitchel Ford, 1740-1818. By Donald Kiddoo, 1989.

The family plot of James Ford, tombstones in the Orchard Street Cemetery, Dover, N.J. Genealogical history of the Ford Family of Morris County from 1621 to the present date 258 years. Jerseyman, 1878-1879 (?).

Discovering Major Joseph Morris and the Fords of Morristown by Marco Grassi. Journal of the Society of the Cincinnati, Fall 2013, v.50, no. 1.

Samuel Ford-Baldwin's Adventures in Virginia. Presentation by the Morris County Historical Society at the First Presbyterian Church, Whippany, Nov. 13, 1979.

Fox

The Fox Family of the Ohio Valley. Compiled by Neal I. Fox Fox/Fuchs from Dulaney, Furlong and Kindred Families, pages 187-188, 196-201,209-210. Map showing Fox Hill, New Jersey. Fox. Early Germans of New Jersey. Pages 376-377. Fox, Charles J. History of Morris County, N.J, v. 2, pages 338-340.

Francisco (Sisco, Cisco)

Francisco Researcher: newsletters of the Francisco/ Cisco/ Sisco family. Includes issues from July 1986 to November 1988.

Family gathers to trace roots (Siscos and Franciscos). Daily Record, September 6, 1987, page C10.

Record of Jacob Sisco : The Condict Revolutionary Record Abstracts in Proceedings New Jersey Historical Society, New Series, vol VII, 1922, pp. 29-30.

The Sisco Kids in New Jersey in The Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey, vol, 50, 1975, p.144.

Solomon Sisco, Morris County Pension Applications, The Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey, vol. XXV, number 1, Jan. 1950 p.87

Cornelius Jacobus' consent to marry Sarah Francisco. May27th, 1801, Morristown, N. J. *The Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey* (69:47, January 1994)

Frelinghuysen

Frelinghuysen Genealogy

Photocopy of a letter dated April 24, 1952 from Peter Frelinghuysen, Jr. to Carl B.

Scherzer congratulating him on his re-election as Chairman of the Morristown Municipal Republican Committee.

Frelinghuysen. Early Germans of New Jersey. Pages 378-385.

Gard (Guard , Le Garde)

Record of Daniel Guard in Proceedings New Jersey Historical Society, vol. VIII, 1923 New Series page 33.

Daniel Guard, Morris County Pension Applications, The Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey vol. 25, no.3, p.69.

Daniel Gard: a wounded warrior's story from the Revolutionary War printed from: http://kithandkinchroncicles.blogspot.com

Gard, Gershom in Men from Morris County NJ who served in the American Revolution Gard, Gershom in Official Register of the Officers and Men of NJ in the Revolutionary War

Gard: Guard in the DAR Patriot Index, vol II, p.1025

The Gard Family, The Huntington Family in Rockaway Records of Morris County

Gard, Gershom from http://www.findagrave.com

Gard, John (same as above for Gard, Gershom)

Bill of Mortality: Register of all the deaths whish have occurred in the Presbyterian and Baptist Congregations of Morristown, New Jersey (1768-1806).NJ929.5Che

1771: Daniel Gard, 1782: Gershom Gard,1787: Capt. Daniel Gard, 1801:Charity Gard (widow of Capt. Daniel Gard), 1804: Keziah,(wife of Joseph Gard)

Genung, Jacob

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Gladson, William

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Green

Hetty Green and her daughter Sylvia Green. Various articles on Sylvia's marriage in Morristown, N.J., and later Green obituaries. Includes maps of Morristown (1853?) from unknown sources.

Halsey

Family of Edmund D. Halsey from 1860, 1870, 1880 U.S. Census
Obituary of Edmund Drake Halsey from the *Morris County Journal* Oct. 22, 1896 and the *Dover Index* Oct. 23, 1896 and the *Iron Era*, Oct. 23, 1896 and the *New York Times*, Oct. 18, 1896.
Halsey (child), death from the Morristown Palladium (1810)
Halsey, Charles Day (1865-1923) obituary in Proceedings New Jersey Historical Society, New Series, v. VIII, n. 3, July 1923, page 321-322.

Hamilton, William

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Hathaway, Theophilus

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Haynes /Haines

Haynes Eagle, number 4, volume 14, November 1976. The Haynes Eagle is a genealogical research bulletin published for members of the Haynes Surname Association.

Henderson

Data collected from old Bibles, death certificates, library research on the Henderson family and Peter D. Henderson of Marcella (Rockaway Township), Morris County, New Jersey. Donated by George H. Coulthard, Dover, N.J. September 1974.

Hennessy

Jack Hennessy Sr., Industrialist, dies. New York Times Mar 7, 1970. Picture of Frank Lloyd Wright home designed for Hennessy at Smoke Rise, Kinnelon, N.J. with tax map location and copy of deeds.

Hicks, Samuel

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Hiler

Brief history and family tree drawings 1700's-1800's.

Hill (Kinney)

Marriage, birth, and death records of the Hill/Kinney family of Mendham Township, Morris County, New Jersey, 1826-1906, copied from family Bible records. Record of Capt. Thomas Hill in Proceedings New Jersey Historical Society, July 1922, pages 230-231.

Hoagland

Hoaglands of Rockaway, NJ. Contains: 1853 map, census records 1860-1910, WWI & WWII draft cards and obituaries.

Hoagland Family Burying Ground in The Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey, v. 21, no.1, January 1946.

Hoagland, Martha D. obituary in the Dover Index January 8, 1897, page 5.

Union Foundry (dba M. Hoagland & Sons) and its owner Mahlon Hoagland: maps, census, obituaries and company information.

Rockaway rolling mill destroyed by fire (Thomas H. Hoagland, owner) Dover Index, February 22, 1907, page 1.

Hobbs

Family holds a special place in town's history (Bridgewater) Star Ledger, Aug. 21, 2019 p.1,4.

Resolution recognizing the historic contribution of the Hobbs family to Bridgewater Township and designating the neighborhood known as "Hobbstown". Minutes of the Bridgewater Township Council August 20, 2018.

Hobbstown: a forgotten legacy of a unique African-American Community (book owned at the Bernard Twp Library)

"Hobbstown" – Official name, sign installation ceremony. https://patch.com/new-jersey/bridgewater.

Holloway

Family history of Malachi Holloway, born in Massachusetts about 1680, settled in Mendham, N. J., where he died around 1762. Compiled by Everett H. Pendleton, South Orange, N. J. (6 pages) undated.

Hopler

The Hopler family 1749-1839. Will of Conrad Hopler, proved May 3, 1816 from General Index of Wills, Surrogate's Office, Morristown. Family tree diagram.

Hopping

Hopping, Moses and wife Amy (sheriff's writ)
NJ Census 1643-1890 for Moses Hopping
Early Forges and Furnaces of NJ p. 265 forge of Moses Hopping
Some Early Records of Morris County p.208 Index Hopping name
List of Freeholds of Morris County, 1752 Mathias Hoping
A thousand years of the Hopping/Hopping Surname
Books owned at Morristown Public Library:
History of the Hopping family in England and genealogy of the John Hopping family in
America
Hopping family papers of Hanover 1820-1941
Microfilm from Family Search Library:
The descendants of David C. Hopping who lived about 1735? to 1797?

Howell

Howell Genealogy (23 page booklet) no author, undated.

Howell Family Information (1 page) compiled by J. Gordon Meier, 1983. The Edward Howell Family Association Newsletter, vol.1, no.1, January, 1979. The Howell Homestead of Troy Hills, by Catherine S. Howell published in Proceedings

New Jersey Historical Society, vol.VI, No.3, July 1921.

Hoyt

Birth, Marriage and Death Records: Broome and Onondaga Counties New York and Stamford Connecticut, 1791-1903. Records reproduced from Bible records compiled by Helen Pauline Carrier Roach, Dover, N. J. 1973. (3 pages)

Hunt, Josiah

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Hurd, David

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications **Hutchinson** The Hutchinson Family, being in general a history of Jonathan and Rachel Hutchinson and their descendants; but deals more particularly with the descendants of their son, James and Sarah Hutchinson, his wife. By Joseph H. West, Trenton, 1885 (23 pages)

Jackson

Timeline for Colonel Joseph Jackson (1774-1855)

Colonel Joseph Jackson of the Jackson family of Rockaway, NJ, bibliography of sources and photocopies from those sources. Presentation at the Morris County Library on 6/22/2017.

Jones

Ancestors-Descendants John I. Jones who married Mary Ellen Swartzwelder (a McCann) Paris, Bourbon County, Kentucky.Family of Samuel Swartzwelder who married Cynthia Rebecca McCann. May 1956.

Jones, Stephen

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Jorgensen

Jorgensen family in Morris county including probated estates and obituaries of Karen Jorgensen, Rasmus C. Jorgensen, Henry Jorgensen and Anna Salkind (sister-in-law of Hannah Jorgensen).

Keand

Some descendants of John Keand of Whithorn, Scotland many of who lived and died in Paris, Bourbon County, Kentucky and were known as McCanns. May 8, 1953. With collateral lineages of: McNitt (McNauchtans), Penn, Sunderland, and Wrights.

Keichline, Kichline

Forgotten Civil War vet to be honored in spring. Star Ledger, Feb. 1, 2018, p. 3. Aaron Kichline. Easton Express obituary, Dec. 27, 1921, p.4. and Easton Express funeral notice, Dec. 30, 1921, pg 8. From findagrave.com Aaron Keichline. Soldier and regiment details from the National Park Service's Civil War Soldier database.

Kelly, Jared

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Kemble

Letter from Kemble Stout, Kemble Family Historian, Sept.30, 1983, with sources for Kemble family history.

Peter Kemble House from *In Lights and Shadows: Morristown in three centuries*, by Cam Cavanaugh, 1986.

Historic Estate in New Ownership: Princess Farid gets Morristown Place dating back to Revolutionary Days (part of the home for many years of Peter Kemble) from the New York Times, May 12, 1940.

Historic Kemble Graves May Fall to Progress from the Daily Record (Morristown) March 26, 1964.

Glyntwood: the Historic Kemble Manor House from Morristown Topics, November 3, 1927.

Morris County's 1770 Industrial Complex by Arthur Mierisch from Gardenstatelegacy.com issue 5, September 2009. Peter Kemble's Manor House. Tour of the Historic Houses along Mt. Kemble Avenue with house number and year of construction.

Kernine, Eder

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Kichline

see Keichline, Kichline

Kieburtz

History of the Kieburtz/ Kyburz Family by R. Bruce Kieburtz published in the Swiss-American Historical Society Review, March 1996. Kieburtz, Alvena B. obituary, May 2014.

Kinney (see also Hill)

House of Warren Kinney, New Vernon, NJ *The American Architect*, May 5, 1928. Morris Manors (estate of Warren Kinney) *New York Times* Mar. 9, 1986, pg.R1 Warren Kinney (death notice) *New York Times*, Feb. 20, 1975, pg.36 Genevieve Amy Kinney (death notice) *New York Times*, April 3, 1970, pg.37 Miss Genevieve Amy Weds (to Warren Kinney) *New York Times*, Apr.25, 1912 Kinney Garden (Lee's Hill Farm) Garden Club of American Collection Kinnelon to Mark 50th Anniversary *New York Times* Oct. 8, 1972, pg110 Morris Kinney (obituary) *New York Times* Oct. 9, 1945, pg.21 Fourteen Peter Kinneys in Early New Jersey and Pennsylvania. *The Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey* (84:99-112, Sept 2009) & (84:35-48, Jan. 2010) Kinney, John M.

see NJ Manuscripts File

Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Kitchell

Photocopy of a letter dated May 23, 1892 written to the Newark Public Library by Ann Eliza Kitchell, author of *Around the Block*. This book is owned in the NJ history glass case. (book is missing)

Ann Eliza Kitchell, death notice Brooklyn Daily Eagle Oct. 13, 1905. page 22. Obituary (with photo) Brooklyn Daily Eagle, Oct. 16, 1905, page 27.

Certified copy of a Deed from Abraham Kitchell Esq., agent to John Dennis. Other names mentioned: Budd family. (missing)

Kitchell, William (b. April 21, 1827- d. Dec 29,1861), includes 1850, 1860 census records, New York Daily Times: June 13,1854 "appointment of Superintendent of the Geological Survey", New York Times: March 9, 1857 "Geological Survey of New Jersey Suspended", Laws of NJ " Act relative to the Geological Survey of this State", New Jersey State Archives Collection Guide, Morris County, NJ Surrogate Court: "Kitchell, William", small color copy of 1869 Kitchell wall map owned at Chester Library (file compiled by Sara Weissman, March 2014)

Kitchel, David and Lydia in Proceedings New Jersey Historical Society, v.VIII, n.3, New Series, July 1923, page 312.

Kitchell family records. Morris Area Genealogy Society Newsletter, March 2015, pages 4-6.

Lacey, Samuel

see NJ Manuscripts Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Larison/ Larasen

Ancestors of William Larasen of Larison's Turkey Farm. Chester, New Jersey: a scrapbook of history 1713-1971. Page 13

LaRue

The LaRues in America: descendents of Henri Belmont LaRoux

Leaming

A History of the Learning Family and the Learning House by George G Loper. Published in South Jersey Magazine Fall 1982.

LeFever

Obituary of William Bonner Le Fevre. Published in The Iron Era, Saturday, July 2, 1881.

Leonard

Leonard family of Mendham from 1748.

Leonard, Samuel

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Lewis

The Lewisis of Coombs Hollow (Mendham/Randolph Twp., N.J.) by Roberta Schwartz and Willam Lewis Sagurton, undated. Genealogies of the Lewis Family compiled through May 31, 1984 by Ralph Kenneth Lewis.

Lewis, John see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Lindsley, Joseph

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Lock, John

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Applications

Loree

Lamentable Occurrences: Stephen Loree near Mendham whilst in a temporary derangement of mind, hung himself and was not discovered until some time later. *Palladium of Liberty*, March 22, 1818 Major Lewis Loree...sons David, Lewis Mills, Stephen and Aaron from History of Morris County, p. 244 Job Love (Loree) in Proceedings New Jersey Historical Society, vol. VII, 1922, New Series, p.230-231. with corrections on pp. 333-334

Lounsbury

Miss Caroline Lounsbury passed away yesterday at her home. Well known as librarian, for 26 years in charge. Daily Record, Dec. 7, 1915, page 1. A pride of Morristown. New York Times, Sept. 18, 1897, page SRB3 1880 U.S. Federal Census, Lounsbury family, Elm Street, Morristown, NJ.

Lovell

Article on The Lovell Papers published in the October 1983 issue of Morris Gazette – Morris County Historical Society.

Low

Another Low Family of New York and New Jersey The New York Genealogical and Biographical Record, October 1988. Another Low Family of New York and New Jersey (continued) The New York Genealogical and Biographical Record, January 1989

Lozaw (Lowsau, Lowsaw)

The Lozaw family 1785-1868.

Luce/Tyng

Publisher Henry Luce purchased a Chester Twp. farm and built a country home there named Lu Shan in 1933. File includes documents about that purchase and census records for the family.

Ludlow

William Orr Ludlow, Madison architect, obituaries, magazine article, probated estate.

Lyon (Lyons)

Lyon families of Parsippany, Rockaway, Lyonsville and Stockholm. Early deeds 1786-1913. Wills of Samuel and James Lyon, Morristown marriages. Monuments at Rockaway Cemetery. Family tree diagram of Eliphalet and James Lyon. Record of Joseph Lyon in Proceedings New Jersey Historical Society, vol. VII, 1922 p. 30.

Lyon, Jonas

see NJ Manuscripts Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Mackenzie

Harriet D.S. Mackenzie. Obituary. The Jerseyman, July 20, 1906, page 3 Harriet Duer Slidell Mackenzie. Obituary Notes. New York Times, July 15, 1906, page 9. Alexander Slidell Mackenzie. (1803-1848) American National Biography.

Marsh

Marsh Family Bulletin. January 1955. Compiled and edited by Warren L. Marsh, Williamsport, Pennsylvania.

Mascho/Masco

Mascho name in:
Genealogies of the first settlers of Passaic Valley, N. J. by John Littell , pages 276-7, John Mascho.
Poll List – May 1776 for delegates from Morris County to New Jersey's first
Constitutional Convention
Historic Morristown, New Jersey: the story of its first century, pages 192-5, "Names of the freeholders".
The Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey, pages 36-7, Records of the New Providence Presbyterian Church.
New Jersey Colonial Documents, page 338, "1779, April 6. Mascho, John of Morris Co.: will of."

McCann

see Jones, Keand

Mc Connell

Lineage Profiles, edited by Norma Valleau. Features information on Mathew Brezerly McConnell, born 1813 in NY and died in Michigan in 1896.

McKean, William

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

McLane

The name as it appears in Rowan County North Carolina Deeds, 1779 and 1774 regarding sons of Andrew Mc Lane, formerly of Morris County, East Jersey.

Mase, Samuel

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Merritt

DAR adds Samuel Merritt of Morris County to List of American Revolutionary War Patriots from *Morris Area Genealogy Society Newsletter*, Sept. 2014.

Merry

John Merry. Samuel Merry. The Story of Hanover, New Jersey. Samuel Merry. Men from Morris County New Jersey who Served in the American Revolution. Samuel Merry. Find-A-Grave. First Presbyterian Church of Hanover Cemetery. Merry, Merrey, Marry. Some Early Records of Morris County, New Jersey 1740-1799.

Miller

Miller family beginning with Johannes Miller born in 1700.

Mills, Cornelius

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Mills, Edward

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Moris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Mitchell, Thomas

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Mitros

David Frank Mitros (1953-2017) <u>www.findagrave.com</u> obituary David F. Mitros, former archivist for the Heritage Commission. In memoriam. The Heritage Review: Newsletter of the Morris County Heritage Commission, Spring 2017. Edward J. Mitros (1921-2010) Obituary. Morning Call, Allentown, Pa. August 2, 2010, page A. 14.

Emma Jean Mitros (1924-2017) Obituary. Morning Call, Allentown, Pa. January 23, 2017, page A11.

Morris

The Morris family male line from *Origin and establishment of the Morris family in the society and politics of New York and New Jersey, 1630-1749*, by John Robert Strassburger, 1976.

Discovering Major James Morris and the Fords of Morristown by Marco Grassi, Journal of the Society of the Cincinnati, Fall2013, Volume 50, no.1

Muchmore

Family Descendancy Charts, 1995, by the Muchmore Family Association. *3 centuries of Muchmores: new generation gathers for family reunion in Morristown*.
Star Ledger July 27, 1995
Muchmore Family Association Newsletter September 1995.
Reunion Packet, July 13-16, 1995 Morristown, N. J.

Munn

Chatham's first movie house likely to rise on site of colonial home of Dr. Jephtha Munn. The Sunday Call, Newark N. J., September 1, 1935. Jepthah B. Munn. Birth:29 Dec 1780, Death: 22 June 1863 Findagrave.com Munn, Jephtah B.in New Jersey Biographical Index, page 548. Jepthah B. Munn. History of Madison Lodge No. 93, 1934, pages 7-15. Jepthah B. Munn. History of Freemasonry in New Jersey. pages, 13,86. Jeptha B. Munn. Transactions of the Medical Society of New Jersey Jeptha, December 1780. The Baldwin Genealogy, from 1500 to 1881. Dr. Jeptha B. Munn. The healing art. 1966. Page59

Munson, Uzal

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Murphy

see Duane

Nafie, Garrit

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Noe

Copy of epitaphs on tombstones in the Presbyterian churchyard, New Providence, N. J. Note: Noe Avenue, Chatham Township was named for Louis Mulford (Mumford?) Noe Brief lineage of Noe (Nuee) family from 1663 to 1909. Lewis Noe (Nowe) Morris County Pension Applications of Revolutionary War Veterans,

The Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey Vol. XXIII, no. 2, April 1948, pp.26-28.

Nowe, James

Nowe (Noe), Lewis see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Ochs

Nettie Ochs Cider Mill, Livingston, N. J. (brochure from the company) Nettie Ochs. 1940 US Census Nettie Ochs. The History of Apple Jack. Page 136 The Squeeze is on at Old Cider Mill. Star Ledger, October 24, 1990. Cider Mill Keeps Doing it the Old-Fashioned Way. Star Ledger, December 22, 1999. Robert W. Ochs, a presser of cider. Star Ledger, March 26, 2005. Ochs Cider Mill....closed in 2005. West Essex Tribune, August 7, 2014. Evelyn Rahn Ochs. Star Ledger, March 25, 2012 An Apple a Day. Matter Magazine Harrison Cider Apple. (found at Nettie Ochs Cider Mill) Wikipedia

Ocoboc

Ocoboc family from 1810-1885 dated 11/2/1959 from unknown source.

Ogden

Descendants of Rebecca Ogden, 1729-1806 and Caleb Halstead, 1721-1784 The Ogdens of South Jersey: The Descendants of John Ogden of Fairfield, Conn. and New Fairfield, N. J.1673-1745. Published in Morristown, N. J., April 19, 1894. State of New Jersey vs. David Ogden, June 1778.

O'Neil, Con.

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Ostrander

Origins of the Ostrander family in America published by the Ostrander Family Association, undated.

Palmer

Pedigree Chart with additional 12 pages of Palmer genealogy

Parker Parker, Amariah from 1700's

Parsell, Swain

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Paynter

Birth, Death and Marriage Records: Bordentown, N. J. 1817-1903. Copied from a Bible Record by Mrs. Roach and presented to Morristown chapter of the New Jersey Society, Daughters of the American Revolution, 1976.

Peer (Peir, Pere, Pier, Peers, Spier)

Ancestry databases records. Some Early Records of Morris County, New Jersey 1740-1799. Index page for Peer. Rockaway Records of Morris County NJ Families. Rockaway Church Parishioners for the name Peer, pages 66 and 69.

Genealogies of New Jersey Families. The Early Spier Family (Pier) pages 801 +. New Jersey County Marriages, 1682-1956. John Peer, Pequannock, 1815.

Early Bergen County Families. Pier. <u>http://njgsbc.org/files/BCFamilies/BCFam-Pier.pdf</u> Peer family history: 1602-2003 by Bruce David Peer. (catalog record) This book is owned at the Boonton Holmes Library and the Morristown-Morris Township Library. Denville Historical Society and Museum. Peer family records at this society. Peer House (location) Parsippany-Troy Hills Morris County Historic Sites Survey. Peer Family Burying Ground. Three stones located on the Vanderhoof farm, Montville, N. J. The Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey vol. 12, no. 1 Jan. 1937 page 90. Rockaway Township in the war of the rebellion. NJ 974.974.RocT Hal (Ralston Peer, George Wesley Peer, Clifton Peer)

Bert Peer, Morris County Men in Service of Uncle Sam from The Daily Record, September 26, 1918.

Pierson

Research on this name provided by the Warren County Historical Society, Lebanon, Ohio.

Obituary of T.D. Pierson, Morristown Daily Record, 12/7/1925. Land Sale notice March 25, 1873 of the property of Elias H. Pierson. Pierson, Mary death from the Morristown Palladium, 1810 Pierson, Issaac from the Morris County Pension Applications of Revolutionary War Veterans in the Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey, v.25, n.1, Jan.1950. Pierson Family Bibles. Morris Area Genealogy Society Newsletter, June 2015, pages 3-5.

Pollard

Augusta Pollard and Her Kin. Told by her daughter, Adelaide Johnson Howell. 58 pages, undated. Pollard Family Bibles. Morris Area Genealogy Society Newsletter, September 2015, pages 3-6.

Pool

The Henry Pool House near Mt. Freedom, Morris County, N. J. Historic American Buildings Survey

Price, Rice

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Prudden

The long road to Hanover Neck: the story of Adoniram Prudden 1727-1778. Also contains marriages, baptisms, and wills information. Morris Township's 1770 Industrial Complex: the Mountain Shadows property is part of Pruddentown by Arthur Mierisch.Gardenstatelegacy.com, issue 5, Sept. 2009.

Quick

"The Quick Family in America" from Commemorative Biographical Record of Northeastern Pennsylvania, including the counties of Susquehanna, Wayne, Pike and Monroe, 1900.

Quick family name on the Revolutionary War Roll of Honor.

Radley, William

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Ray, James

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Rice

Family Record: Births, Marriages, and Deaths (1700-1800) from unknown source. Will of James Rice, Seneca, New York,1827.

Righter

Information on Michael Righter, from interviews with his granddaughter, Emma Righter Himmelman. April 1, 1940.

Ringo

Family chart of Ringo family from Hunterdon County, N. J. Genealogical Society of New Jersey, 1967.

Rinnebrough, James

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War- Pension Applications

Roff

The Roff Family of Morris County, New Jersey including many of the descendants of one Robert Roff (1750-1830) who was born with the name Rolfe, and major emphasis on the ancestors of Byron D. Roff, of Westchester County, New York, 1979.

Rogers, James

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pensions Applications

Rose, Amos

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Rosenkrans, Rosencrans

The Rosencrans Line. Genealogical and Memorial History of the State of New Jersey, 1910, pages 1185-1186.

Rosenkrans, Lester L. and Rosenkrans, Elijah C. Northwestern New Jersey: a history, 1927, pages 235-237.

Rosenkrans: Rosecrants, Rosengrant. DAR Patriot Index-Centennial Edition.

The Rosenkrans family in Europe and America (microfilm) at the Morristown-Morris Twp. Library.

Building on the past for a new future (Greg Rosenkrans). Star Ledger, November 7, 2016, page A19.

Rudyard

Governor Thomas Rudyard of East Jersey and His Descendants in New York The New York Genealogical and Biographical Record, October 1990.

Runyon

Under the Runyon Tree (25 issues) of this family newsletter from 1984 to 1993. Documenting the Ownership of a Colonial Home: the Benjamin Runyon Home at East Jersey Olde Towne. Speech given by Laird Klingler on October 22, 1981 at the New Jersey Library Association Convention.

Salmon, Nathaniel

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Sanders, Timothy

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Schenck

Oral history interview of Robert H. Schenck conducted by the Chester Historical Society on July 18, 1973 about his maternal ancestors, the Stone family. 28 pages Obituary of Robert H. Schenck, Morristown Attorney, published in the Daily Record (Morristown), April 3, 1977.

Jacob and Mary (Craven) Schenck of Amwell Township in The Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey, v. 21, n.1, January 1946.

Schooley

Parts of an interview printed in the Lockport Daily Journal with Mrs. Mercy Schooley Cleland when she was eighty nine years of age.

Scoby

The Scoby Scribe: Researching the Scobe/Scobee/Scobey/Scobie/Scoby family in America. February, 1986 issue.

Scobey, James

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Scudder, Philip

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Seward

Seward family of Chester, N.J. from 1751 with surrogate records & Index to Wills. Abram W. Cooper from *Biographical and Genealogical History*. List of Seward-Cooper family legal documents in the Morris County Library Reference NJ Collection as of September 2011.

Shaw

Handwritten information on the Shaw family by George H. Coultland, historian of the First Memorial Presbyterian Church, Dover, N. J. May 10, 1974. Susan O. Shaw, died October 14, 1895 leaving no will. Petition of John J. Shaw to be administrator of Susan.

Shawger

George Shawger, one of the Germans who came over to work the Hibernia furnace before the Revolutionary War and his descendants.

Shawger Bible Record. Morris Area Genealogy Society Newsletter, March 2016, p.6. The Shawger (Shauger) Family chapter from New Jersey-NewYork Families: Allison, Davenport, Shawger (Shauger) Wendel (Wandle), compiled by John Philip Rogers, 1954.

Sire

The horse-trading Sires of Morristown by Ermaline Weiss. Morris County, v.3, no.3, Autumn 1984.

The Sire Family from morristowngreen.com: And they're off! Horseracing at the South Street driving park.

Benjamin Sires Farm, 1871. Photograph from Images of America: Morris Plains. Arcadia, 2000.

Sisco (see Francisco)

Smith

What's in a name: before it was Oldwick, and even before it was New Germantown, this historic hamlet in Tewksbury Township was once the eponymous village of Ralph Smith, Black River Journal, Late Summer 2016.

Soden

Index to marriage records, census, probated estates and 1927 Polk Directory.

Southard

The Official Southard Gazette & Record. (4 issues from June 1987-April 1989)

Spencer

Copy of a Teacher's Certificate of the Board of School Examiners of Franklin County, Ohio, October 18, 1871 for Elman Longley Spencer. Has this note "On back of original he wrote: My first and only examination for a country school. I never taught". Copy of letter written on Jun 16th, 1850 (?) with the names Evi and Susan Spencer and John Newkirk. Copy of envelope addressed to Evi Spencer, Zanesville Ohio. Elman L. Spencer (1853-1934) from findagrave.com

E.L. Spencer 1900 Census

Spencer, Elman L. (born in Ohio in 1853, settled in St. Paul in 1889 engaged in the fuel business was a prominent freemason) from Minnesota Biographies, p.727

Elman Longley Spencer (name) in Proceeding of the Grand Lodge of the Most Ancient Free and Accepted Masons, 1919.

Squire

Ancestor chart of Jonathan Squire (born about 1693 in Newark Twp., N. J.) composed by Wayne W. Merrick, undated.

Starrett

Mayor of Madison and "Father of the Skyscraper". Madison Historical Society Newsletter, February 2020.

Col. W. A. Starrett is dangerously ill. New York Times, Jan. 21, 1932, pg.7.

Col. W. A. Starrett, noted builder, dead. New York Times, Mar. 27, 1932, pg N4.

Col. Starrett's Funeral. New York Times, Mar.29, 1932, pg 24.

William Aiken Starrett (1877-1932) Biography and Genealogy Master Index William A. Starrett. 1930 Census via Ancestry.com

Stickle

Obituary of Hubbard S. Stickle of Rockaway Twp., N. J. published in The Iron Era on Saturday, June 25, 1881.

Copy of a deed dated November 8th,1979,Rockaway, N. J., William H. Vanderbilt to Ralph Barbato which mentions George W. Stickle.

Stiles

Two Stiles houses in Morris Plains, New Jersey: Morris County Historical Society Research Report by Alex D. Fowler, 1952. (missing)

Some folks and practical jokes of long ago in Jersey, by Edward M. Young, undated. Includes memories of the Stiles farm (Levi Stiles and his wife Aunt Betsey) Where is/was Stiles Town? Stiles. Bible records of marriages, births and deaths. Morris Area Genealogy Society Newsletter, vol.29, no.4, Dec. 2016. Pages 4-6.

Stillwell, Ezekiel

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Stoddard

Biography of Mrs. Eliza Platt Stoddard (born June 15, 1838 in Huntington, Long Island), married the Rev. Elijah Woodward Stoddard of Succasunna, N. J. in 1876, died October 8, 1927). Compiled by Edwin W. Hancock, Jr., 1979.

Photograph of Rev. and Mrs. Elijah W. Stoddard, undated. Religious Notices: ordination, Mr. Elijah W. Stoddard, New York Daily Times, Jul. 10, 1852.

Stone

see Schenck

Sutphen

Gold at Peapack: yellow metal on a Jerseyman's farm. Dover Index, 12/6/1895 p.7. Gold discovered in New Jersey. New York Times, 11/27/1895 p.9. New Jersey gold. New Jersey Geological Survey, Department of Environmental Protection, vol.7, no.1, Winter 2011. Sutphin. Early Germans of New Jersey. pages 511-512. Sutphen. Earliest American Ancestors of Somerset Families. Somerset County Historical Quarterly, vol.6, 1917, page 40.

Sutphen family: genealogical and biographical notes on nine American generations, 1926. (catalog record) Owned by the Morristown-Morris Twp. Library

Tappan

Partial Genealogy of the Tappan Family. by Judge Harvey Tappan, Port Huron, Michigan, 1926.

Tiger

The Tigers: a Family that Landed, Banded and Expanded Together published in The Bernardsville News-Observer Tribune-Echoes-Sentinel, Sept 1, 1977. Local & State News: Peapack, John M. Tiger...has disposed of his farm to his brother Charles, who now owns one of the most valuable tracts of land in this section, Dover

Index, April 17, 1896, page 7.

Till, Peter see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Titman

An Ancient Will. Newspaper clipping from an unknown and undated source about the will of Lodewick Titman which was admitted to probate at Newton, Sussex county on November 23, 1772.

Find a Grave record for Lodewick Titman. (birth 1700, death 1772)

Will of Lodewick Titman, Sept. 20, 1772 . New Jersey, Abstract of Wills 1670-1817. Loedwick (Ditman) Titman name in Early Germans of New Jersey

Todd

A stolen Civil War Bible finds its way back to its owner (Bible belonged to Archibald Todd from Paterson, N. J.) Star Ledger, November 27, 2018 page A 13

Archibald Todd in Reminiscences of the War...Thirteenth Regiment New Jersey Volunteers by Samuel Toombs.

Archibald Todd in Record of Officers and Men of New Jersey in the Civil War, 1861-1865.

Archibald William Todd (born 1842-death May 1, 1888) from Ancestry family tree record.

Towe

Certified copy of record of birth for John Thomas Towe, born on January 9, 1917, 12 Willow St., Morristown, N. J. Father: Frank Towe, Mother: Ethel Chapman Towe, Frank. Name in Richmond's Morristown, Dover, Madison, Rockaway, Wharton and Morris Plains Directory 1917-1918.

Chapman, Ethel. Name in 1900 US Census which shows the Chapman family on Willow Street in Morristown, NJ.

Tredway

Interview with William L. Tredway, June 13, 1975 at his offices, Hillside Avenue, Chester, N.J. for the Oral History Project of the Chester Historical Society. Major topics included are the Treadway family history and property, the establishment of Chester Borough, the Ku Klux Klan in Chester 1920-1925, and distilleries in Chester. Brief information on the beginnings of the Chester Library.

Trowbridge, Absolom

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Tuttle (folder # 1)

Ledger of James Tuttle of Montville N.J. dated May 7, 1841 containing Morris Canal Company notations and amounts paid or received for goods and services in 1841.

Bound within the pamphlet Hood's Sarsaparilla Book of Parlor Games, published by C.I. Hood & Co., Apothecaries, Lowell, Mass., undated.

Tuttle (folder # 2)

Letters and genealogies about the Tuttle/Tuthill family. Record of Timothy Tuttle in Proceedings New Jersey Historical Society, v. VIII, n. 3, New Series, July 1923, pages 308-9.

Vail

Henry Vail: a ruling elder in the Presbyterian Church, died Nov. 12, 1832. Stories about his life written by Silas B. Condict from Historical Scrap Books, by Edmund Halsey, v.3.

Van Voorhees

Pamphlet about the Van Voorhees Association, organized 1932. Brief history of the Van Voorhees family.

Vanatta

Van Natta Family Story by William Van Natta (added to file July 22, 2013) A prominent lawyer dead...death of ex-attorney-general Vanatta, of New Jersey from the New York Times, April 30,1879, pg.5 Funeral of the Hon Jacob Vanatta from the New York Times, May 4, 1879, pg.5. Charles Vannatta, of Red Bank, will make his residence in the future on Maple Avenue (Morristown) from the Dover Index, July 26, 1895, pg.1. Hon. Jacob Vanatta from History of Morris County p.172

Verrilli

Verrilli's Bakery: Morristown institution celebrates 120th anniversary. Includes photo of Verrilli's Bakery delivery truck, circa 1922. Star Ledge, April 22, 2013, pg. M3
Verrella, Leonardo. 1920 United States Federal Census.
Verrilli, Leonard. Morristown City Directory, 1922.
Josephine Verrilli, obituary. Daily Record, Jan. 22, 2005
Rose M. Verrilli 86, worked at family bakery, obituary. Daily Record, Jan. 30, 2001.
Anna V. DeChiaro, obituary. Daily Record, July 24, 2003.
Retelling an old story: immigrants came a century age, Italians, Irish put down roots in Morristown. Star Ledger, April 15, 2007.
New Neighbors, Old Friends: Morristown's Italian community, 1880-1980.
NJ 974.974045 Cos

Leonardo and Antonia Guerriero Verrilli (owned at Morristown and Morris Twp. Library) HM9 VERR MON

Walton

Walton Family Burial Ground (Picatinny Arsenal, once known as Middle Forge)
The Walton Burial Ground (Picatinny Arsenal, NJ)
Picatinny's obscure, historic cemetery by Patrick J. Owens June 18, 2014
Walton Burial Ground mentioned in Preserving Cultural Resources at Picatinny Arsenal,
The Heritage Review, Winter 2016 p.8.
Walton Burial Ground (photo). Picatinny Arsenal (Images of America) by John W. Rae,
Arcadia, 1999.

Watson

Watson of Nottinghamshire and of Burlington County, West Jersey by Lewis D. Cook and Hannah Benner Roach. Offprint from the Pennsylvania Genealogical Magazine, volume 27, no.1, 1971. 53 pages.

Wendel (Wendel, Wendle, Wandel, Wandle)

Evert Janssen Wendel, the immigrant ancestor of this family, was born in Holland about 1610 and died at Fort Orange (Albany), N.Y. about 1709.

White, Nicholas

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Wick

Various documents concerning Wick Farm.
The Legend of Temperance (Tempe) Wick: Fact or Fiction? from *The Bernardsville News*, September 26, 2002, page 7.
Wick, Moses (1745-1809) records from Ancestry, MyHeritage, FamilySearch and 2 titles available at the Morristown-Morris Twp Library
Wick Moses (1741-?) Men from Morris County New Jersey who served in the American Revolution and The Blachly Family of Morris County, page 51

Wills

Samuel Wills of Mendham, N. J., his will, dated 1793. Copy from1816. The Story of the Wills Family Cemetery. The General Store: newsletter of the Ralston Historical Association, Spring 1998.

Winget

Information about the "Winget place" at the head of Split Rock Pond. About 1830 Henry Winget married Nancy Cooper with list until 1863. Burials in Rockaway Presbyterian Church Cemetery. Some information on the family in the 1700's.

Winters

Deeds and land owned from 1775 to 1868. Burials in Marcella Cemetery.

Witchell, Jacob

see NJ Manuscripts File Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Wolf

Genealogical information about various Wolf/Woolf ancestors.

Woodruff, Marietta H. C.

Boonton's First Woman Physician by Alex D. Fowler. 10 pages, undated. With Appendix I, Benjamin Crane Homestead Farm. Includes photograph of Dr. Woodruff.

Wright

Ancestors-Descendants of James Wilson Wright Sr. who married Cynthia Rebecca Jones, Paris, Bourbon County Kentucky. By W.R. & R.L. McCann, May 8, 1954. 21 pages.

Wyckoff

The Wyckoff House and Association, Inc., 1976 Bulletin. 52 pages. This association was organized in 1937 to promote and foster interest in Pieter Claesen Wyckoff and The Wyckoff House, Brooklyn, N. Y.

Yeaman

Spotlight on history, in addition of helping to found the Madison Golf Club... Madison Historical Society. Newsletter 2nd edition. November 2018, p. 3.
George H. Yeaman. 1900 United States Federal Census.
George Yeaman. 1905 New Jersey State Census.
George Helm Yeaman. Burial. Madison, N. J. <u>www.findagrave.com</u>
Yeaman (death notice) New York Times, February 25, 1908, page 7.
Yeaman, George Helm. Appletons Cyclopedia of American Biography.
George Helm Yeaman. Who was Who in America.

Young

Edward Faitoute Condict Young: 1835-1908 Young family, Hanover (Malapardis area), 18th Century David Young, Farmers Almanac founding editor, buried in East Hanover.

Zeek (Van Zek) The Zeek family 1806-1921.

New Jersey Manuscripts File

African School - Parsippany, N. J.

See also Slavery-N. J.

Constitution of the African Association of New Brunswick, adopted, Jan. 1, 1817. Minutes of a meeting about the African School at Parsippany, 1822-1823 (missing)? Memoirs of the Rev. Samuel J. Mills, by Spring, Gardiner, 1820, Chapter VIII, his exertions in behalf of Africa. Sermon preached at Newark, October 22, 1823, before the Synod of New Jersey for benefit of the African School by Samuel Miller, D. D.

New Jersey in the founding of Liberia, West Africa (1816-1899): A guide to major persons, institutions and reference collections by Carl P. Burrowes, January 1990.

A Plea for Africa a sermon preached October 26, 1817 in the first Presbyterian Church in the city of New York before the Synod of New York and New Jersey by Edward D. Griffin, D. D.

Address to the public on the subject of the African School lately established under the care of the synod of New York and New Jersey, 1816.

African School in New Jersey, undated, unknown author.

New Jersey and the Negro, pages 40, 52 and 98. Bibliography with references to the African School.

John Richards deeded land in 1718 for Presbyterian Church at Parsippany, no source or date.

Notes prepared December 2008 for Lion Television which was preparing a program on this topic for PBS.

Aqueduct-Morris County

One share of water in the Morris Aqueduct, July 13, 1827. (copy) Waterworks. Morris Aqueduct. History of Morris County, pages 153-154. The Water Works System. Northwestern New Jersey: a history of Morris, Hunterdon, Warren and Sussex Counties, page 374-375.

The Morris Aqueduct Company: New Jersey's First Water Company by Arthur Mierisch. Part 1:1798-1869 December 2012 www.gardenstatelegacy.com

Part 2: 1860 1022 Sentember 2012 www.gardenstatelegacy.com

Part 2: 1860-1923 September 2013 www.gardenstatelegacy.com

Additional Water Supply, Dover Index, May 14, 1897 page 7.

Bible Records-Abstracts-Index

Index to the 3 volume set of Bible records abstracts owned at the Morristown Public Library, published in the Morris Area Genealogy Club Newsletter, June 1988 and September 1988.

Boonton-History

Old Boonton, by A. D. Fowler. January 1967.

Boonton-History

Historical Discourse on Boonton, delivered before the citizens of Boonton at Washington Hall, on the evenings of September 21 and 28, and October 5, 1867. Isaac S. Lyon.

Pioneer Days in Boonton, N.J. in Proceedings New Jersey Historical Society, v. VIII, July 1923 pages 287-99.

Cemeteries-Hunterdon County

Tombstone inscriptions from Hunterdon County Cemeteries: Allerton M.E. Church Cemetery, copied July 19, 1917 Sandy Ridge Cemetery, copied August 2, 1917 Unknown Cemetery, pages 17-24 missing Sergeantsville M.E. Church Cemetery, copied August 10, 1917 Voorhees Burying Ground, copied May 21, 1916 Wyckoff Burying Ground, copied Sept. 10, 1916 Pleasant Ridge Cemetery, copied October 14, 1922 Mount Airy Cemetery, copied October 2, 1920 Larison's Corner Cemetery, copied 1918

Cemeteries – Middlesex County

Selected tombstone inscriptions from the Reformed Dutch Church, New Brunswick, N. J. Washington Monumental Cemetery, South River, N. J. *Century-old rumors are laid to rest, at last. Hundreds were buried in unmarked graves in this N. J. cemetery.* Star-Ledger, Jan. 6, 2019, p. A17.

Cemeteries – Mercer County

Historic cemetery seeks place on national registry (Riverview Cemetery): land is resting place for some N.J. notables. *Star Ledger*, November 6, 2016, page A2 Riverview Cemetery-1858. A History of Trenton 1679-1929. Princeton U. Press, 1929, pages519-520. Riverview Cemetery. Old Burial Grounds of New Jersey, Rutgers U. Press, 1994, pages 121 and 190.

Cemeteries-Morris County

Revolutionary War cemeteries with names of those buried in each Tombstone Treasures in Whippany Cemetery Patriots and Soldiers of the Revolutionary Township of Hanover Buried in Whippany Cemetery , Donald B. Kiddoo, 1979. Tombstone Inscriptions and Records, Church-Family and Private Cemeteries in Jefferson Township, N.J., copied by Hector H. Brown, June 7, 1971. Record of Grave Stones in Cemetery at Succasunna, N. J. in section on right hand of the church. (name of the church not included on the photocopied pages) Diagram and Directory of the Mendham Hill Top Cemetery, published 1926. Time Effaces All Epitaphs Graven in Stone, Friends Meeting House & Cemetery Association of Randolph Township, by Richard T. Irwin and Richard G. Irwin, 1933. Morris County Gravestones: Two Meyersville Cemeteries, Long Hill Township & Meyersville Presbyterian Churchyard *The Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey*, volume 91 (2016):42-51

Morris County Gravestones: Rockaway Valley United Methodist Churchyard, Boonton Township. *The Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey*, volume 91 (2016):161-165 Morris County Gravestones: New Vernon Presbyterian Churchyard. *The Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey* (72:32-40, January 1997) (72:137-143, September 1997) Roll of honor: lists of Randolph's dead, their various places of burial stated as far as known. Dover Index, May 28, 1897 page 5

Morris County Gravestones: Long Hill Cemetery, Village of Stirling, Long Hill Township. *The Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey*, Volume 93 (2018): 148-156. Morris County Gravestones: Some Small Burial Grounds (Green Pond Graveyard, Milton Baptist Churchyard, Hiller Burial Ground, Clark M. Bolton Burial Plot, Vreeland Family Burial Ground, Cooper Family Burial Ground, Stites Family Burial Ground and Miller-Vreeland Burial Ground. *The Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey* (68:9-13, Jan.1993) Hurdtown (Methodist Church) Cemetery, Jefferson Twp, N.J. Morris Area Genealogy Society Newsletter, vol. 29, no. 4, Dec. 2016, page 15.

Burials in the John Hancock Cemetery, Florham Park, New Jersey: a compilation of death records, death certificates, and obituaries by Linnea B. Foster, 2016. Review of this source in Morris Area Genealogy Society Newsletter, September 2016, page 10. With catalog record for the book owned at the Morristown-Morris Twp. Library.

Little Lost Cemetery see Morris County Children's Home

Morris County Heritage Commission, New Jersey Cemeteries and Tombstones: History in the Landscape, March 23 and March 30, 2011.

Cemeteries-Somerset County

Tombstones Ancient Methodist Cemetery, Anderson Road, Bernardsville, New Jersey from the collection of Mrs. Raymond Vanderhoff of Bernardsville Cemeteries of Somerset County Stories of some interesting people buried in the churchyard. (McCollum, Brown, Southard, Hand, Cooper, Dayton, Drummond, Kinnan, Dunham) Presbyterian Church, Basking Ridge, NJ Burial plot yields clues to lives of Jersey slaves (Bedminster, NJ) Star Ledger, June 22, 2016, page 15. Bedminster must scan land for history (letter by Mary Jane Fennell). Star Ledger, January 14, 2019, page A6. At graveyard's edge, a haunting concern (Bedminster, NJ). Star-Ledger, January 20, 2019, page A17.

Cemeteries-Sussex County

The Cemetery at Old Minisink Village

The New York Genealogical and Biographical Record, July 1986.

Chester, N. J. - History

see Tredway Family - Surname File

Church Records-Morris County

Church members, marriages & baptisms, at Hanover, Morris. Co., N. J. during the pastorate of Rev. Jacob Green, and to the settlement of Rev. Aaron Condit, 1746-1796. Protestant Churches in Morris County, (partial list) September, 1965.

The First Presbyterian Church of Succasunna (index of the marriages performed by Rev. Elijah Stoddard until his death in 1913) from Morris Area Genealogy Society, vol.5, no.2, June 1992.

Presbyterian Church, Mt. Freedom, Randolph, N.J. Record of Births-Baptisms, Membership List, 1840's

St. Peter's Church, Morristown, N.J. Sermon preached by the Rev. Craig Biddle on March 21, 1965 regarding his visit to Selma, Alabama.

St. Patrick's R. C. Church, Hibernia, Morris Co., N.J. Certificate of Incorporation. Recorded on March 7, 1883.

Swedish Free Mission (Congregational) Church, Dover, N. J. Dedicatory Service from the *Dover Index*, March 26, 1897, p.4.

Church Records-Somerset County

Early birth, marriage and death records from records of the Presbyterian Church, Basking Ridge, New Jersey. Under Dr. Robert Finley, 1795-1817. Under Dr. John Rankin1800's. Basking Ridge Chapter of the Daughters of the American Revolution.

Church Records-Sussex County

First Presbyterian Church of Sparta, N.J. Sermons given by May Elinor Eppler:
Abigail, a woman of color (a black woman belonging to Colonel Joseph Jackson) (October 31, 1976)
Christmas in 1776 and 1976 (December 26, 1976)
The epitaphs of our forefathers (on tombstones of this church) (Jan. 25, 1976)
George Washington and his Spartan friends, the Robert Ogden family (Feb. 20, 1977)
Loyalist or Patriot (April 25, 1976)
Sexton's duties, 1786 (Feb. 29, 1976)

Sparta Presbyterian women from 1893 to 1908 (June 27, 1976)

Courts-Morris County

Morris Court of Sessions: July 1778, State vs. John Pizer:Indictment for seditious words. Morris Court of Sessions: March term 1778, State vs. John Hutchinson: Indictment for seditious words.

March Quarter Session: March Term 1778, State vs. Frederick Cole: Indictment for Seditious Words.

Morris Court of Quarter Session: July1779, State vs. Solomon Boyle: ind. For Seditious Words.

Morris Sessions: July 1796, State vs. Josiah Wilson: Indictment for Misdemeanor for Indecency.

Special Court Morristown: May 17, 1832, State vs. Amos Bowers: Charge and Conviction for Petty Larceny

State of New Jersey, Morris County: August 1832, Conviction of John Jackson, a colored man, for petty larceny

Plea before the judges of the inferior courts of common pleas at Morristown, 1781, Nathaniel Willis v. Samuel Van Horne.

Records concerning the Morris County Court House. *Proceedings New Jersey Historical Society*, v. VIII, n.3, New Series, July 1923, Pages 281-286.

The Restoration of Lady Justice (Morris County Courthouse). by Peg Shultz. The Heritage Review. Fall 2018.

Crime and Criminals-Morris County

Prisoners in Morris County, 1851-1852. *The Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey* (77:21-23, January 2002)

Distilleries

see also Ochs (surname File) Nettie Ochs Cider Mill, Livingston NJ. (Who is Nettie?)

Distilleries - Morris County

see Tredway Family - Surname File

Education-Morris County File 1 Morris Junior College Morris Junior College, Morristown, New Jersey, brochure, no date. Morris Junior College, Commencement brochure, class of 1938. Morris Junior College. Opening Exercise brochure, September 22, 1936. Morris County Junior College, Catalogue for 1936-1937. Morris County Junior College, blank certificate concerning the right to wear the Block M(letter) of Morris County Junior College during a sports season. Morris Junior College, Salient Facts, date stamp September 9, 1937 Morris Junior College, Morristown, New Jersey, date stamp March 17, 1938. Morris County Junior College, Bulletin no.1, August 1936. Financial campaign letter dated March 15, 1938. Morris County Junior College, Bulletin 1935-36, May 1936. Morris Junior College, Character Building in Morris Junior College. Date stamp May 12, 1937. 2 copies Report Urges Two-Year College for Morris. Daily Record, Oct.29, 1964, page 20. Starting New Jr. College Nothing New. Daily Record, July 1, 1966, page 13.

Education- Morris Country

File 2 Schools

Material collected by Mrs. Aldus Pierson on the history of Schools in Morris County. December 5, 1939 (photocopy of handwritten document). Also in NJ Reference. NJ371.010974 Thu

School appropriation documents of May 1829 (photocopies) for Chatham, Hanover Township, Jefferson, Mendham, Morris Township, Pequannock, Randolph, Roxbury, Washington Township and Morris County.

Education and Entertainment at the Morris Academy 1792-1869 by Arthur Mierisch September 2014 <u>www.gardenstatelegacy.com</u>

Centennial of the Washington Valley School House 1869-1969 (brief history of the school house which was part of historic house tour, no source and no date) possibly from Washington Valley Schoolhouse, 1869-1960 by Barbara Hoskins, 1969. NJ 974.974 MORT HOS

Education – Morris County File 3 County College of Morris

File 3 County College of Morris

Documents supplied by County College of Morris in answer to a question about a "charter" for this college.

Education-New Jersey

Rutgers Magazine. Fall 21016. 250th Anniversary Commemorative Issue: Celebrating a Revolutionary Idea in Education. 80 pages.

Executions-Morris County

Previous executions in this county at Morristown (Antoine LaBlanc, Jane Noff, Cruvier (?), George Acker, Peter J. Cucel, Luigi Luinignani, James Treglown). Dover Index, June 21, 1895, page 5.

X. Capital Punishment. Compiled Statutes of New Jersey, 1911.

George Acker

Execution of Acker at Morristown. New York Times, March 30, 1860, page 8.

August Bergermann

Summons to the execution of August Bergermann. June 20, 1895. Morris County Court House.

Hanged by the neck, August Bergermann pays the penalty of the law, the closing scenes at the gallows. Dover Index, June 21, 1895, pg. 5.

The trial and execution of August Bergermann cost the county \$1,800 (of this amount Sheriff Backer received \$250 and Van Hise, the hangman, \$250) Dover Index, July 19, 1895, page 5.

Peter Cucuel

Execution of Peter Cucuel. New York Time, Nov. 26, 1895, page 5.

Green Village "The old Peter Cukel house was burned down last week which removes another old landmark. It was one of the oldest houses in the village. It also had a sad history, being the house where about twenty-five years ago in a fit of malignant rage Peter Cukel stabbed and killed his wife with a corn knife and subsequently paid the penalty of his crime on the gallows in Morristown". Dover Index, July 19, 1895, page 4.

Luigi Luzignani

The death penalty: execution of Luzignani, the wife-murderer. New York Times, May16, 1873, page 8.

James Treglown

The death penalty: James Treglown hanged for the murder of Minnie Chergwin. New York Times, April 19, 1883, page 8.

David Wilson

Summons to the execution of David Wilson. June 3, 1897, Morris County Court House. Negro hanged at Morristown, David Wilson executed for the murder of his wife. New York Times, June 4, 1897, page 3. Killed his wife with an ax. Dover Index, June 12, 1896, page 7. A wife-murderer hanged. History of David Wilson's fiendish crime and his neat execution. Dover Index, June 4, 1987, page 5. Hangmans's earnings. Dover Index, June 11, 1897, page 2.

Freeholders-Morris County

List of Freeholders of Morris Town, 1776 from Historic Morristown, New Jersey: the story of its first century by Andrew M. Sherman, 1905.

List of Freeholders of Morris County, Aug. 31, 1752 (Hanover, Poquanack, Morris Twp, Mendom and Roxberey) from The Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey, vol.16, no.1, January 1941.

List of Freeholders of Morris County, Aug. 31, 1752. (Hanover Peqannnoc Twp., Morris Twp., Mendham Twp., Roxberey Twp from True Democratic Banner, Jan 27, 1887. Morris County May 11, 1831. Minutes of a board meeting. (one photocopied page)

Jersey City-History

A series of articles written by Jersey City students for awards given by the New York Times. The articles were published in the New York Times during the month of October 1910.

Ku Klux Klan - Morris County

see Tredway Family - Surname File

Montville Township, N. J.-History

A descriptive history of Towaco, New Jersey by Martha Read Adams (3 typewritten pages, with handwritten note on last page "died 5/4/1959") Martha Read Adams (birth 1881 and death 1959) Burial: Whitehall Methodist Church Cemetery, Towaco, NJ from findagrave via Ancestry database Martha Adams, 1930 U.S Census Record via Ancestry database

Morris Canal Company

see Tuttle/Tuthill Family - Surname File

Morris County Children's Home

(Incorporated December 6, 1881 by the Morris County Charities Aid Association) 1883 statistics of cost and residents, NJ Bureau of Industrial Statistics, Annual Reports, vol.6 1884 1883-1884 NJ Dept of Health death statistics Morris County, including children 1885-1920 US and NJ censuses, Children's Home Daily Record, Oct 31, 1959 page 1. Spectacular Blaze Guts Mansion Morris County Children's Home from None Outsings Parsippany Cemetery, list of known burials, Genealogical Society of NJ, vol. 50, no.25 Deed, transfer of Wharton property willed to Children's Home (1936) by Ann Flartey Obituary, Ref. Thomas S. Mutch, Daily Record, Dec. 29, 1992 page 11 Tax maps Little ones' grave plot forsaken Daily Record, July 21, 1985 Morris County Gravestone "Little Lost Cemetery" Genealogical Magazine of NJ, v.50, no. 1, January 1975 Woman honors father at Little Lost Cemetery, Daily Record, December 14, 1976 A child's forever friend, man tends to Morris cemetery for orphaned kids.. Daily Record, Dec. 3, 1999

Mortality Schedules-Morris County

1870 U.S. Mortality Schedules, Morris County, New Jersey. *The Genealogical Magazine* of New Jersey (79:31-37, January 2004) (79:75-82, January 2004) 1860 U.S. Mortality Schedules, Morris County, New Jersey. *The Genealogical Magazine* of New Jersey (73:73-82, May 1998)

New Jersey – Description and Travel

Travels through Chatham, Madison, Morris Plains, Dover, Newton, Netcong, Stanhope, Hackettstown, and Boonton. Two page story written by F. Bernice Bronner Barnett (born 1893 in Keyport, N.J.) of her trip with her father Harvey Bronner in 1915 (?). Letter (dated 1/8/1982) from Betty Anne Lane, Denville, N. J. about the story. Social Security Death Index, 1940, 1910 Census Records for Francis Bernice Bronner Barnett.

Physicians

see also Woodruff, Dr. Marietta H. Crane - Surname File

Early Physicians in America, Feb 8, 1845 and February 16, 1876 copied from a handwritten list in an old copybook presented as a Bicentennial gift by the Basking Ridge DAR chapter to the Somerset County Medical Society, Somerville, N. J. on July 25, 1973. 3 pages.

American Medical Necrology copied from American Medical Association Transactions, vol. 16, 1865. pages 631-632.

A note to promise payment to Dr. John Darbe, 1764.

A note to promise payment to John Darby, 1787.

Post Offices - New Jersey

List of all the post offices in NJ in 1800 with place and date established. Proceedings New Jersey Historical Society. New Series, v. VII, 1922, page 166. The growth of our postal facilities. Proceedings New Jersey Historical Society, New Series, v. VII, 1922, pages 217-220.

The Somerset Mail in 1797. Somerset County Historical Society, vol. 6, 1917, pp. 313-4.

Randolph Township-History

From the Vail home, Randolph Randolph Township by Rev. B.C. Megie (from Munsell, W.W. & Co., History of Morris County, N. J. pp. 290-318) Religion in Randolph Twp. By Richard Irwin (1973) Tales of Old Randolph, Rev. B. C. Magie (Megie)

Roads-Morris County

Summaries of Road Returns, W.P.A. Projects:

Hanover-Pequannock 1771 (now Parsippany-Troy Hills-Boonton) Summary written in March 1938.

Hanover-Pequannock 1786 (now Parsippany-Troy Hills-Boonton-Montville) Summary written in April 1938.

Boonton-Hanover 1894 (now Boonton and Parsippany-Troy Hills) Summary written in November 1939.

Hanover 1903 (now Parsippany-Troy Hills) Summary written in November 1939. Photocopy of a document appointing six surveyors to lay out a public road in Mendham and Morris Twp., September 14, 1836.

Photocopy of one share of stock in the Washington Turnpike Company, December 19, 1810.

Rockaway Township-History

Letter to Rev. Joseph F. Tuttle, Rockaway, New Jersey, from William Jackson, New York, February 22, 1859

Rockaway Township-History

Rockaway Township by James H. Neighbor from History of Morris County, Munsell, 1882.

Rockaway River: a Gateway of the Iron Region from Stories of New Jersey, 1937-38. Rockaway Township. Report by Sue Radwanski and Carmen Bergdal (no date)

Capt. Josiah Halls. Company (no source, no date)

Map of Rockaway Township (Including Beach Glen, Green Pond, Hibernia, Marcella and Mount Hope) August 15, 1940.

Rockaway Township, 1844-1964, formation and list of municipal changes Split Rock Reservoir, picture of smelter

Sheriff-Morris County

Sheriff Discovers Historical Papers. Daily Record, September 15, 1976. Sheriff John Fox uncovered historical papers in a courthouse vault. This file contains photocopies of some of these papers.

Slavery-New Jersey

see also African School-Parsippany, N. J. *see also* Douglas, Simon (Surname File)

see also Cemeteries-Somerset County

List of slave births and their owners in Morris County. Undated list from unknown source. Includes mother's name, child's name, sex, date of birth and owner's name. List of children born to slaves in Morris County. Handwritten list with no source or date.

Manumissions - partial listing taken from "Black Emancipated Princetonians, 1804-

1839". Contains emancipated slave name, age, possible year of birth, date of manumission and slave owner's name.

Liberty and Property: New Jersey and the Abolition of Slavery from New Jersey History, Winter, 1970.

The attitude of the Society of Friends towards slavery from the Camden County Historical Society, 1929.

Address of the president of the New Jersey society for promoting abolition of slavery, Trenton, 1804.

Constitution of the New Jersey Society for Promoting the Abolition of Slavery to which is annexed extracts from a law of NJ passed the 2d of March 1786.

Right and wrong in Boonton. Proceedings of the public meetings. Organization of an anti-slavery society in 1834.

N. J. and the 13th amendment to the U. S. Constitution.

N. J. and the 14th and 15th amendments to the U. S. Constitution.

Slavery in Colonial American.

New Jersey and the Emancipation Proclamation.

Rumor of (1734) slave revolt upset Somerset County. Bernardsville News, July1, 1976, To the legislative council and general assembly of the state of New Jersey. ...The New Jersey Society for promoting the gradual abolition of slavery. No date and no source. New Jersey and the Negro. Bibliography of slavery related sources.

Title to the ownership of a slave dated 1821, 1826 and 1842. Chester, N. J.

New Jersey: a stop on the underground railroad from The Crossroads (N. J. Historical Society), 1971.

The underground railroad in New Jersey from Stories of New Jersey, New Jersey Writers' Project, 1939-40 Series.

Route of the North Star by John T. Cunningham from Tercentenary Tales, Oct. 1963. Particular Lists of Slaves, 1798 Federal Direct Tax Lists, Middletown Township, Monmouth County and Hanover Township, Morris County. *The Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey* (82:9-17, Jan. 2007)

Burial plot yields clues to lives of Jersey slaves. *Star Ledger* June 21, 2016, p. 15. Hidden chains: report details Rutgers' colonial-era relationship with slavery. *Star Ledger*, November 19, 2016, page 1.

Scarlet and Black: Slavery and Dispossession in Rutgers History brings university's untold story out of the shadows (news release) November 18,2016 at:

http://news.rutgers.edu/news-release/scarlet-and-black-slavery-and-dispossession-rutgers An uncomfortable truth: Scarlet and Black, a presentation of a new volume of littleknown Rutgers history, reveals the place of slavery in the early years of the university's founding. Rutgers: the magazine for alumni and friends of the state university New Jersey, Winter 2017, pages 40-3.

Somerset County – New Jersey

Map of the Early Purchasers of Hillsborough and Franklin Townships. Somerset County, N. J. Compiled from Reeds Map 1685 and Local Maps. This is a photocopy from the book Historical discourse on occasion of the centennial anniversary of the Reformed Dutch Church of Millstone by Corwin, Edward Tanjore. J. J. Reed, 1866. NJ Glass Case 285.732 Cor

Peapack-Gladstone history concerning the Indian Chief known as Paul and his burial at Mt. Paul.

Taverns

Tavern License Petition for Black Horse Inn 1797 (Mendham) Tavern License Petition for Black Horse Inn 1802 (Mendham) Tavern License Petition for Brick Tavern (Drake Tavern) 1830 (Chester) Remonstrance against the Renewal of a License for the Powerville Hotel, late 1800's Ghost whisperings: things may not be as "tranquil" as they appear at this historic home and former tavern (Peter Brown's Tavern) in Chester, New Jersey. Black River Journal, Late Summer 2016. She ran hotel 40 years (Phoenix House, Mendham). Dover Index, Jan. 18,1907, p.10.

Veterans-Morris County

A collection of programs from the annual Memorial Day Celebration in Dover, Morris County, N. J. beginning with 1922, followed by others from the 1950's. Contains names of men from Dover who served in the wars from 1812 to WWII. Some of the programs also include place of burial and cemetery.

Memorial Day 2015 Program of the Rockaway, Marcella and Denville Memorial Association with lists of veterans of all wars buried at Marcella Union Cemetery, Presbyterian Cemetery, St. Cecilia's Cemetery, Denville Cemetery, St. Peter & Paul Cemetery and other private cemeteries.

Veterans-Morris County-Civil War

L. D. Babbitt: photocopy of his honorable discharge dated 1863.

Veterans-Morris County-Civil War-Pension Applications (Crane)

Pensioner: Phebe (Boyd) Crane, widow of veteran George Crane

Veterans-Morris County-Civil War-Pension Applications (Doland)Pensioner: Jane (Boyd) Doland, widow of veteran John Doland

Veterans-Morris County-Civil War-Pension Applications (Hewitt)

Pensioner: Ann (Vail) Hewitt Stearns, widow of Gideon R. Hewitt

Veterans-Morris County-Civil War-Pension Applications (Maseker)

Pensioner: Margaret (Tone?) Maseker, widow of veteran Alex D. Maseker

Veterans-Morris County-Civil War-Pension Applications (Mills)

Pensioner: Sarah Isabell (Powers) Mills, widow of John W. Mills

Veterans-Morris County-Civil War-Pension Applications (Moore)

Invalid pension for veteran Farrington Price Moore

Veterans-Morris County-Civil War-Pension Applications (Mott)

Pensioner: Harriet (Morrison) Mott, widow of veteran Alexander L. Mott

Veterans-Morris County-Revolutionary War-Pension Applications

Morris County Pension Applications of Revolutionary War Veterans from The Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey, vol.23, no.2 April 1948. Names: William Radley (Chatham), Lewis Noe (Chatham), James Donalson (Chatham). Moses Day (Chatham), Jacob Genung (Chatham), Daniel Cockrem (Morris Twp), Samuel Lacy (Chatham), Josiah Hunt (Chatham)

Morris County Pension Applications of Revolutionary Veterans from the Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey, vol.25, no.3. Names: Nicholas White (Roxbury), John M. Kinney (Roxbury), James Mead (Roxbury), Cornelius Drake (Morris), Nathaniel Salmon (Roxbury), Daniel Guard (Roxbury)

Washington Township, N.J.-History

Long Valley Long Ago: being the memories and philosophical remarks of one of that generation, a boy in the period just after the war between the states, recorded for publication long afterward. Reprinted with new matter, 1952. Also in NJ Reference NJ974.974 LON LON

Washington Valley Historic District

Centennial of the Washington Valley School House, 1869-1969 (11 copies with no source or date, guide to historic house tour of the area?)

Houses on tour: Jacob Smith, circa 1800; John Smith, 1788; Mattaniah Lyon, 1763; Jacob Arnold, 1789; The Distilliery Lott"; Samuel Loree Plantation; Phineas Chidester Farm; Ludlow Farm, circa 1760;Ezekiel Whitehead, circa 1855

Little Red Schoolhouse Center of Big Doin's Daily Record June 18, 1969, page 15. (ceremonies marking the building's centennial year and the unveiling of the site marker are scheduled for Saturday)

Wills-Morris County

This is a partial index beginning in 1788 to Morris County Surrogate Court Estate Files. The actual documents are on microfilm in the Morris County Hall of Records, Surrogate Office. Files 1-88. Dated 4/87.

Wills- New Jersey

New Jersey Wills at Albany, N. Y. from The Genealogy Club of the Library of the New Jersey Historical Society, Publication No.3, May 1983

Witchcraft-New Jersey

Abigail Sharp – a New Jersey Witch? *The Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey* (75:114, September 2000).

Some Allusions to Witchcraft in Colonial New Jersey. *The New Jersey Law Journal*, vol. XVII, no.6, June 1894.

1727-Abigail Sharp sued Abraham Shotwell for allegedly calling her "an old witch" and saying he saw her "flying all night", in addition to appearing atop his house as a cat and bewitching his horse, which subsequently died. *350 Years of New Jersey History* (2014) page 28.

Devils and Witches, pages 13-15, in *The Secret History of the New Jersey Devil*, by Brian Regal and Frank J. Esposito, Johns Hopkins University Press, 2018.

Women – Morris County

MCHC Symposium rescheduled for Saturday March 31, 2007 (Gloves Off: Exceptional Women of Morris County) The Heritage Review Spring 2007, page 1.

Women in the History of Morris County. David Mitros

New Jersey Women's History (Morris County Library New Jersey Reference Sources)

DB February 12, 2020